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MINUTES
REGULAR MEETING
Mars Hill Town Hall — Conference Room
June 3, 2024 at 6:00 p.m.
The Town of Mars Hill Mayor and Board of Aldermen met in regular session on Monday, June 3, 2024, at 6:00
p.m. in the Mars Hill Town Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT: Mayor John Chandler; Aldermen Larry Davis, Nicholas Honeycutt, Stuart Jolley,

and Robert W. (Bob) Zink

STAFF PRESENT: Nathan R. Bennett, Town Manager; Jamie Stokes, Town Attorney; and Chad
Wilson, Police Chief

OTHERS PRESENT: Ryan Bell, Richard Bernier, and other members of the general public

Call to Order
The meeting was called to order by Mayor John Chandler. Mayor Chandler welcomed those in attendance.

Approval of the Agenda

Mayor Chandler then asked the Board to review the proposed agenda for approval. Upon review of the agenda,
Mayor Chandler called for a motion. Alderman Bob Zink made a motion that the agenda be approved as
presented. Alderman Nicholas Honeycutt seconded the motion. Upon a call for a vote on the motion by the
Mayor, the agenda was unanimously approved. (Attachment A)

Approval of Minutes

Mayor Chandler then asked the Board to review the minutes of the regular meeting held on May 6, 2024, and
special meeting held May 28, 2024. There being no modifications to the minutes, Alderman Stuart Jolley made
a motion that the minutes for May 6, 2024, regular meeting and the May 28, 2024, special meeting be
approved as presented by management. Alderman Larry Davis seconded the motion. Upon a call for a vote on
the motion by the Mayor, the minutes were unanimously approved.

Old Business

Mayor Chandler then moved to address old business. Mayor Chandler recognized Town Manager Nathan
Bennett and Town Attorney Jamie Stokes to provide an update regarding the option to purchase agreement for the
West property project approved at the May meeting. Ms. Stokes advised the Board that the option agreement has
been drafted but in doing so there were certain conditions specified by the Board that should be included in a
separate agreement between the Town and fundraising partner, the Richard L. Hoffman Foundation. Upon
completion of discussion of the matter, Mayor Chandler called for a motion. Alderman Honeycutt made a
motion to authorize the Town Attorney to prepare an agreement between the Town of Mars Hill and the
Richard L. Hoffman Foundation to specify the rights and responsibilities of each entity for provision of
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fundraising activities for the purchase of the West property consistent with the recommendation of the
Town of Mars Hill Parks and Recreation Committee. Alderman Davis seconded the motion. Upon a call for a
vote on the motion by the Mayor, the motion was unanimously approved.

New Business
Mayor Chandler then moved to address new business.

REZONING REQUEST — Vicinity of 871 South Main Street — PIN: 9747905820 — Donald & Regina Reed
Mayor Chandler then recognized Town Manager Nathan Bennett to present the Board information concerning an
application requesting rezoning of a single parcel at the vicinity of 871 South Main Street from owners Donald
and Regina Reed. Mr. Bennett advised the property is currently zoned Low Density Residential (R-2) and the
owner is requesting it be rezoned Low Density Residential/Office (R-2A) to allow the owner to construct a
professional office building. Mr. Bennett advised that the Planning and Zoning Board reviewed the rezoning
application at their meeting on April 23, 2024, and voted unanimously to recommend approval of the rezoning
application to the Mayor and Board of Aldermen. The Planning and Zoning Board Report is incorporated by
reference. Alderman Zink asked if there had been any comments received from adjoining property owners. Mr.
Bennett advised that there had been no negative comments received, and that only two individuals had been by
the office to ask about the rezoning due to the rezoning signage on the property and the statutory letters mailed to
adjoining property owners. Mr. Bennett advised the action necessary at this time is for the Board to hold the
required public hearing to receive input from the public which has been noticed and published as required for this
meeting. (Attachment B)

PUBLIC HEARING

Mayor Chandler opened the public hearing to receive comments on the rezoning application of a single parcel at
the vicinity of 871 South Main Street. Mayor Chandler recognized Mr. Richard Bernier, a neighboring resident,
who stated he received the mailed rezoning notice and saw the rezoning signage on the property and was
interested in what was planned for the property. Mr. Bennett restated that the property owner proposes to
construct an office building for their business and that use requires the R2-A designation which is consistent with
the dental office that is adjacent to this property. Mr. Bernier stated that he is agreeable to that use and that he
was primarily just curious regarding what was planned pertaining to usage and lighting as the property located
directly across the street from his residence.

There being no other public comments, Mayor Chandler closed the public hearing.

ACTION ON REZONING REQUEST — Vicinity of 871 South Main Street

Upon completion of the public hearing and general analysis and discussion of the applicable statutes concerning
the matter by the Board, Mayor Chandler called for a motion. Alderman Zink stated before a motion was made,
he wanted to make the Board aware that he was a property owner within 200 feet of this subject property and
wanted to inquire if he should vote on this matter. Mr. Bennett advised Alderman Zink that unless he had a
personal financial interest in the property or other ethical consideration, that otherwise he would and should vote
of the matter. Town Attorney Jamie Stokes reaffirmed that assessment and confirmed Alderman Zink was
ethically and legally permitted to vote on this matter. Alderman Davis made a motion to approve the
application to rezone the parcel at vicinity of 871 South Main Street (PIN: 9747905820), Mars Hill, from
the current Low Density Residential District (R-2) to Low Density Residential/Office District (R-2A),
finding specifically that the action is consistent with the Town land-use plan and the recommendation of
the Town Planning and Zoning Board and is reasonable upon consideration of the factors listed in NCGS
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160D-605(b) as applicable. Alderman Honeycutt seconded the motion. Upon a call for a vote by the Mayor, the
motion was approved unanimously.

Fiscal Year 2024-2025 Budget

BUDGET MESSAGE — Mayor Chandler then recognized Town Manager Nathan Bennett for a presentation of
the proposed FY 2024-2025 Fiscal Year Budget and delivery of the Budget Message. Mr. Bennett provided a
summary of the components of the budget to guide operations and initiatives of the Town of Mars Hill for the
fiscal year beginning July 1, 2024, through June 30, 2025. Mr. Bennett advised that the proposed general fund
budget is set at $3,100,995. The property tax rate is recommended to be maintained at the current rate of $0.47
(forty-seven) cents per $100 (one-hundred dollars) of valuation. This rate is based on the preliminary property
revaluation tax base of 201,126,253, calculated at 90% due to incomplete pending appeals and use value
applications, as provided by the Madison County Tax Department. Madison County has not yet provided the final
valuation for FY 2025. The preliminary base value of $181,013,628 (90% of that County preliminary value) is
then calculated at the proposed collection rate of 97%, it is expected this rate will provide the general fund with an
estimated total property tax revenue of $848,795. Ultimately, property tax, combined with other general fund
sources, including specific function revenue sources such as the Madison County fire tax levy for the Mars Hill
Fire District and state Powell Bill funds for street maintenance, are anticipated to be received for general fund
operations.

There was extensive discussion by the Mayor and all Board members concerning the Madison County Real
Property Reappraisal and the associated requirement to set a property tax race commensurate with the anticipated
increase in property values and the revenue neutral rate. Pursuant to the valuation numbers provided by the
Madison County Tax Office, the increase in property value from the current year ($173,146,936) to the proposed
FY 2025 value ($181,013,628) is only $7,866,692, an increase of just 4.54%. Mr. Bennett and the entire Board
do not understand how that valuation from the county can be accurate given the real estate activity in Mars Hill
and the numbers the County is using for its’ own budget purposes, reportedly an estimate 35-40% increase, as
well as the Town of Marshall. Mr. Bennett recommended the Board continue the budget process tonight,
including the public hearing, then table adoption of the budget ordinance until the last week in July to give the
County more time to provide additional reappraisal valuation information to consider for setting the tax rate. The
Mayor and Board agreed with that recommendation.

Mr. Bennett then addressed the proposed water and sewer fund budget. The water and sewer fund is an enterprise
function which is required by the State of North Carolina to be supported only by the revenue generated from the
service provided. In keeping with established Town policy, management recommends a 2.5% increase in water
and sewer usage fees. This increase is necessary to keep the water and sewer fund solvent while providing safe
drinking water, processing wastewater, and making necessary capital improvements to the water and sewer
system. The water and sewer fund anticipates total revenue from customer charges, fees, and miscellaneous
sources totaling $1,322,581 and the proposed budget is set at that amount.

Expenditures are proposed to be set at or near current year levels in most areas of operation. Management
recommends a cost of living pay increase of a flat $3,000 per year for all permanent full-time employees and
$1,500 per year for all permanent part-time employees. This commitment to the Town workforce is to show
appreciation for their hard work, as well as to allow the Town to retain and recruit necessary employees in a very
competitive job market. Funding is recommended to provide the replacement of a patrol vehicle, additional
training, and equipment in the police department. Mr. Bennett provided additional information regarding capital
projects for improvements to the Woodhaven community wastewater pump station, water and sewer line

Town of Mars Hill Mayor and Board of Aldermen
MINUTES - REGULAR MEETING
June 3, 2024
Page 3 of 5



extension project at the Exit 11 interchange, and PARTF grant funded improvements at the Bailey Mountain Park
and Preserve and other town initiatives. Mr. Bennett advised that copies of the full budget message and budget
ordinance will be available in the administration office in Town Hall and on the Town website.

The FY 2024-2025 Budget Message is incorporated by reference to these minutes as Attachment C.
(Attachment C)

PUBLIC HEARING — Mayor Chandler and other Board members thanked Mr. Bennett for his work on the
budget and for the presentation. Mayor Chandler then opened the floor to members of the public present for the
public hearing on the proposed budget for FY 2024-2025. Mayor Chandler recognized Mr. Richard Bernier who
asked if the town was looking to adopt a revenue neutral budget. Mr. Bennett advised that was the towns intent
was to stay within revenue neutral. There was a brief discussion with Mr. Bernier regarding property valuation
that has been provided from the county and how that impacts the ability of the town to make an informed decision
on adopting an appropriate tax rate. There were no other comments from members of the public. Alderman
Honeycutt asked the Chief of Police to provide the Board a listing of all department vehicles with their age and
mileage so the Board can have a good idea on equipment needs. Mayor Chandler closed the public hearing.

BUDGET ORDINANCE — Mayor Chandler then moved to consider adoption of the Town of Mars Hill Budget
Ordinance for Fiscal Year 2024-2025. Mr. Bennett recommended adoption of the budget ordinance be tabled
until late June to allow time for Madison County Tax Office to provide reliable property valuations for town
properties to accurately project the necessary tax rate as discussed previously. Upon completion of discussion,
Mayor Chandler called for a motion. Alderman Zink made a motion to table consideration of the “Town of
Mars Hill Budget Ordinance for Fiscal Year 2024-2025,” until a special meeting to be held June 27, 2024, at
5:00 p.m. Alderman Jolley seconded the motion. Upon a call for a vote by the Mayor, the motion was approved
unanimously.

Town Manager Report — Nathan Bennett, Town Manager
Mayor Chandler then recognized Mr. Bennett to provide the Town Manager Report.

General Update
Mr. Bennett provided the Board with a status update on various town projects including the Bailey Mountain Park

and Preserve (Smith Farm) Improvements, Woodhaven Wastewater Lift Station Improvements, and other items of
interest to the Board.

Public Comment

Mayor Chandler then moved to public comment. Mayor Chandler recognized Richard Bernier who stated that he
would encourage the Town and, specifically, the police department, to install additional traffic cameras to assist
with investigations of criminal offenses in the Town. This would extend the human resources of the department
and provide vital information when major events happen. Mayor Chandler then recognized Mr. Ryan Bell who
provided comments regarding the upcoming June First Friday event this Friday, June 7, 2024. Mr. Bell noted that
the Bailey Mountain exhibit at the MHU Rural Life Museum will have a grand opening at this event and everyone
is invited to attend. There being no additional public comments, Mayor Chandler closed the public comment
period.

Closed Session (Pursuant to N.C.G.S. 143-318.11)
Mayor Chandler advised the Board that there is a need for a closed session to discuss a personnel matter.
Alderman Zink made a motion to enter closed session to discuss a personnel matter pursuant to N.C.G.S.
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143-318.11(a)(6). Alderman Honeycutt seconded the motion. Upon a call for a vote on the motion by the Mayor,
the motion was unanimously approved.

CLOSED SESSION

Upon completion of discussion of the matter subject to the closed session, Mayor Chandler called for a motion to
return to open session. Alderman Zink made a motion that the Board end the closed session and return to
open session. Alderman Davis seconded the motion. Upon a call for a vote on the motion by the Mayor, the
motion was unanimously approved.

Open Session
Upon return to open session, Mayor Chandler announced there was no action to be taken from the closed session.

Adjourn
There being no further business before the Board, Mayor Chandler called for a motion to adjourn. Alderman

Davis made a motion to adjourn. Alderman Jolley seconded the motion. Upon a call for a vote on the motion
by the Mayor, the motion to adjourn was unanimously approved.

Approved and authenticated this the 5% day of August , 2024,

W

John L. ChandierhVéygr/

ATTEST:

Nathan R. Bennett, =
Town Manager
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ATTACHMENT A John L. Chandler
Mayor

Town of Mars Hill ™ %=

Treasurer
Stuart L. Jolley

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN Clerk
Larry H. Davis

Secretary

AGENDA
REGULAR MEETING
Mars Hill Town Hall Conference Room
June 3, 2024 at 6:00 p.m.

1. Call to Order — Mayor John L. Chandler

2. Approval of Agenda

3. Approval of Minutes: May 6, 2024 Regular Meeting; May 28, 2024 Special Meeting
4. Old Business

5. New Business
a. REZONING REQUEST - Vicinity of 871 South Main Street — PIN: 9747905820
Rezone Request from Low Density Residential (R-2) TO Low Density Residential/Office (R-2A)
OWNER: Donald & Regina Reed
i. PUBLIC HEARING
ii. ACTION ITEM — Rezone Request from R-2 to R-2A

6. Fiscal Year 2024-2025 Budget — Nathan Bennett, Town Manager
a. BUDGET MESSAGE
b. PUBLIC HEARING
¢. ORDINANCE - Consideration and Adoption of FY 2024-2025 Budget Ordinance

7. Town Manager Report — Nathan Bennett, Town Manager
a. General Update

8. Public Comment
[Policy: Each speaker shall be limited to a maximum of three (3) minutes. The public comment period is not intended to require the Board of
Aldermen or staff to answer any impromptu questions. The Board will not take action on an item presented during the public comment period. The
Board may refer inquiries made during the public comment period to the Town Manager to address as appropriate. If necessary, the item may be
placed on the agenda of a future meeting.]

9. Closed Session (Pursuant to N.C.G.S. 143-318.11(a)(5))

10. Adjourn

Mars Hill Town Hall
280 North Main Street * P.O. Box 368
Mars Hill, North Carolina 28754
Phone: (828) 689-2301 * Fax: (828) 689-3333
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Mayor
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Secretary

MEMORANDUM

TO: Mayor and Board of Aldermen

FROM: Nathan R. Bennett, 72&25[ fm&%-

Town Manager/Zoning Administrator

RE: PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD REPORT
Rezoning Application — Vicinity of 871 South Main Street, Mars Hill

DATE: May 30, 2024

This report is submitted on behalf of the Mars Hill Planning and Zoning Board. Please be advised that on
April 23, 2024, the Town of Mars Hill Planning and Zoning Board reviewed an application submitted by
Donald and Regina Reed regarding the rezoning of property owned by the applicant. The property is located
at the vicinity of 871 South Main Street, Mars Hill, NC. The applicant requests the zoning district be
rezoned from the current Low Density Residential (R-2) to the requested Low Density Residential/Office
District (R-2A). The property subject to this rezoning request is identified by Madison County Property
Identification Number as follows: 9747-90-5820. The applicant is the owner of the subject property and
agrees with the requested change in zoning designation of their properties.

The Planning and Zoning Board found that the requested change in zoning district would be consistent with
the Town of Mars Hill Land Use Plan and would be compatible with the existing character of the
surrounding land uses. The Planning Board found that the existing infrastructure is adequate to meet the
needs of the proposed designation. Further, the Board found that the change in zoning district would be in
compliance with the criteria noted in the Mars Hill Zoning Ordinance and governing state statutes. The
Planning and Zoning Board approved a motion to provide this written report recommending the Mayor and
Board of Aldermen APPROVE the rezoning application for the requested zoning district change to Low
Density Residential/Office (R-2A).

If you have any questions, please advise.

Mars Hill Town Hall
280 North Main Street ¢ P.O. Box 368
Mars Hill, North Carolina 28754
Phone: (828) 689-2301 ¢ Fax: (828) 689-3333

www.townofmarshill.org



TOWN OF MARS HILL

ADMINISTRATION OFFICE
280 N. MAIN STREET = PO BOX 368
MARS HILL, NC 28754
PHONE: (828) 689-2301 = FAX: (828) 689-3333

APPLICATION TO AMEND
ZONING ORDINANCE

GENERAL INFORMATION Please print or type

licant Name: Date:
::p onp\d & th-%?nﬂ- Re.e d ‘f/t/f//a?oat
dress: ~ Ci - State | ZIP:
€91 S MAN  Stheet Mans — H D) Ve 3895 ¢
Phone: Fax: E-mail address:
g28 -1777-918¢ Ke_e,cfﬁﬂlh‘ﬂc() & Aol Corn

LOCATION OF DEVELOPMENT / PROJECT

Project Name: o FFI’C-C,

Project Street Address: S m By ;“\’ ﬂc&—r

Property Identification Number (PIN): 9747905820 Current Zoning District: R-2 Low Density Residential
Current Owner of Property (if different from Applicant):

Current Owner Address: 871 South Main Street, Mars Hill, NC 28754 Phone: 828 -7’/7._((/8'4
Legal Relationship of Applicant to Owner: Oy et Vacant Site: = YES [ NO

REQUESTED DEVELOPMENT

I (WE) HEREBY FILE THIS APPLICATION TO THE TOWN OF MARS HILL MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN FOR THE
REZONING OF THE PROPERTY DESCRIBED HEREIN.

Description of Property:

I

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS |

Fronting feet on the side of

Beginning feet from the corner of
Depth feet.

Request the REZONING of said property to Q -2 A

STATE REASON FOR REZONING

Rezone to R-2A Low Density Residential/Office District to allow construction of business office building.

CERTIFICATION
I/'We depose and say that all above statements and submitted materials are true to the best of my knowledge and belief.

SIGNATURE OF APPLICANT: /é ﬂce j DATE: Y ’/ Iflla? oz4
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John L. Chandler
Mayor

Nicholas A. Honeycutt

Town of Mars Hill s

Treasurer
Stuart L. Jolley
Clerk

Larry H. Davis

Secretary

May 22, 2024

CASE #: 2024-01-Z

SUBJECT: PUBLIC HEARING NOTIFICATION
REZONING APPLICATION FOR
VICINITY OF 871 SOUTH MAIN STREET, MARS HILL
PIN#: 9747905820 (SINGLE PARCEL)
LOW DENSITY RESIDENTIAL (R-2) TO
LOW DENSITY RESIDENTIAL/OFFICE (R-2A)

Dear Sir/Madam:

The Town of Mars Hill is providing this written notice of a PUBLIC HEARING to all
property owners abutting the property located at 871 SOUTH MAIN STREET, Mars Hill, NC,
pursuant to the requirements of NC General Statute 160D-602 and the Town of Mars Hill Zoning
Ordinance.

Please be advised that the Town of Mars Hill Mayor and Board of Aldermen will hold a
Public Hearing on MONDAY, JUNE 3, 2024, at 6:00 p.m. at the Mars Hill Town Hall. The
purpose of the hearing is to consider an application for amendment to the Mars Hill Zoning
Ordinance from DONALD & REGINA REED, to rezone approximately 0.64 acres located at the
vicinity of 871 South Main Street, Mars Hill, NC, from Low Density Residential District (R-2) TO
Low Density Residential/Office District (R-2A).

All interested persons are invited to attend this Public Hearing.

Sincerely,

7l ommets

NATHAN R. BENNETT,
Town Manager

Mars Hill Town Hall
280 North Main Street * P.O. Box 368
Mars Hill, North Carolina 28754
Phone: (828) 689-2301 * Fax: (828) 689-3333

www.townofmarshill.org



South Carolina

GANNETT
AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION

Nathan R. Bennett

Attn Nathan Bennett
Town Of Mars Hill

Po Box 368

Mars Hill NC 28754-0368

STATE OF WISCONSIN, COUNTY OF BROWN

Before the undersigned, a Notary Public, duly
commissioned, qualified and authorized by law to
administer oaths, personally appeared said legal clerk, who,
being first duly sworn, deposes and says: that he/she is the
legal clerk of The Asheville Citizen-Times, engaged in
publication of a newspaper known as The News-Record &
Sentinel, published and issued in the Town of Marshall and
entered as periodical mail in the town of Mars Hall, in
Madison County, North Carolina; that he/she is authorized
to make this affidavit and sworn statement; that the notice
or other legal advertisement, a true copy of which is
attached here to, was published in said newspaper in the
issues dated:

05/22/2024, 05/29/2024

That said newspaper in which said notice, paper, document
or legal advertisement was published was, at the time of
each and every publication, a newspaper meeting all the
requirements and qualifications of Section 1-597 of the
General Statutes of North Carolina.

Sworn to and subscribed before on 05/29/2024

Lok B

Notary, State of WI, County Jf BrownU

ne

My commission expires

Legal Cletk

Publication Cost: $103.96

Order No: 10173832 # of Copies:
Customer No: 948771 1

PO #: Rezoning 871 S.Main

THIS IS NOT AN INVOICE!

Please do not use this form for payment remittance.

VICKY FELTY
Notary Public

State of Wisconsin

E

LocaliQ

Georgia/North Carolina

PUBLIC HEARING
NOTICE

“The public will fake nofice
that the Mayor & Board of
Aldermen for the Town of
Mars Hill, North Carolinag,
will hold a Public Hearing on
Monday, June 3, 2024, at 6:00
p.m., at the Mars Hill Town
Hall. The purpose of fthe
public hearing is to consider
an application from property
owners Donald ond Regina
Reed, fo rezone ftheir prop-
erty located in the vicinity of
871 South Main Sfreet, Mars
Hill, NC 28754, from the
current Low Density Resi-
dential District (R-2) fo the
requested Low Density Resi-
dential/Office District (R-
2A). The parcel subject to
this rezoning request is iden-
tfified by Madison County
PIN: 9747-90-5820, and of
record in the  Madison
County Register of Deeds
Office in Deed Book 682 at
Page 417.

All interested persons are
encouraged to aftend.

John Chandler, Mayor
Town of Mars Hill”
May 22, 29, 2024
10173832

Page 1 of 1

PO Box 631697 Cincinnati, OH 45263-1697
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TOWN OF MARS HILL BUDGET MESSAGE
FISCAL YEAR 2023-2024

To the Town of Mars Hill Mayor and Board of Aldermen
and Citizens of the Town of Mars Hill.

In accordance with North Carolina General Statute 159-11, the Town of Mars Hill Fiscal Year 2023-2024
proposed budget is respectfully submitted for your review and consideration. The proposed budget sets forth a plan
of operations for all Town departments, programs, and initiatives for the coming year. This proposed budget is
balanced in accordance with the Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act with General Fund revenues and
expenditures each totaling $2,991,247, an 8.9% increase over the prior year. The Water and Sewer Fund is balanced
with revenues and expenditures each totaling $1,215,000, a 3.9% increase over the prior year.

INTRODUCTION

This budget message will introduce the Town of Mars Hill Fiscal Year 2023-2024 proposed budget. The
budgeting process begins in early spring with management requesting proposed appropriation use plans from
departments, agencies, and other Town-supported entities. Management takes those requests and develops a balanced
budget in line with expected revenue from numerous sources. This document will provide a summary of how the
Town plans to utilize its fiscal resources and will highlight significant impacts to the Town’s budget. I am pleased
to present this budget that provides the tools and resources necessary for an effective and efficient government for
the Citizens of the Town of Mars Hill.

REVENUES

It is the priority of elected officials and management to operate Town government in a professional, efficient,
business-like manner. This budget provides a priority spending plan that attempts to minimize the tax burden on the
Town taxpayer. The Town’s primary general fund sources of revenue are property, sales, and utility franchise taxes.
With the official end of the COVID-19 state of emergency, all town operations, revenues, and consumer water
consumption levels have all stabilized at or above pre-COVID levels. The high inflationary growth from last year
also appears to have peaked and stabilized as the April consumer price index was 4.9% growth year over year, with
projected growth for 2023 at 2.3%.

Regarding property taxes for Fiscal Year 2023-2024, management recommends no change to the current
property tax rate. The property tax rate is recommended to be maintained at the current rate of $0.47 (forty-seven)
cents per $100 (one-hundred dollars) of valuation. This rate is based on the FY 2023 valuation of the property tax
base of $161,041,905 as provided by the Madison County Tax Department as the County has not yet provided the
final valuation for FY 2024. With a collection rate of 96%, it is expected this rate will provide the general fund an
estimated total property tax revenue of $726,621. Ultimately, property tax combined with investment interest income,
miscellaneous fees and other general fund sources, including specific function revenue sources such as the Madison
County fire tax levy for the Mars Hill Fire District and state Powell Bill funds for street maintenance, are anticipated
to total $2,991,247.

Budget Message
2023 — 2024 Fiscal Year Budget
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The water and sewer fund is an enterprise function which is required by the State of North Carolina to be
supported only by the revenue generated from the service provided. In keeping with established Town policy,
management recommends a 2.5% increase to water and sewer usage fees. This increase is necessary to keep the
water and sewer fund solvent while providing safe drinking water, processing wastewater, and making necessary
capital improvements to the water and sewer system. The system is financially strong and consistent stewardship is
necessary to maintain that status. The Water and Sewer Fund anticipates total revenue from customer charges, fees,
and miscellaneous sources totaling $1,215,000.

EXPENDITURES AND INITIATIVES

The Town of Mars Hill is dedicated to sound fiscal management, capital planning and responsible day-to-
day operations. Accurate budget projections and a disciplined approach to budget administration have allowed the
Town to successfully maintain essential public services, enhance public safety, make strategic investments to support
community and economic development while maintaining financial stability. This budget is a comprehensive
document that addresses the fiscal needs of some 12 departments and affiliated agencies. The intention of this section
is to highlight some of the larger appropriations for departments and key initiatives included budget.

1. Fire Department. The Mars Hill Fire Department is a Town department that also serves county residents in
the surrounding Mars Hill Fire District. The Department has a small full and part-time paid staff with 30
volunteers. It is vital that the Department has the equipment and resources needed to respond to any
emergency whether it be a manmade or natural disaster. There is funding in this budget to fully fund
increased personnel costs, including health insurance and retirement contributions mandated by the N.C.
State Health Plan and Local Government Retirement System respectively, for the three (3) new full-time
firefighters/EMTs employees added in the FY 2023 budget, along with the other five (5) full-time employees.
There is also funding recommended for capital equipment, including replacement of air canisters and
response gear, as needs warrant. The total fire department budget is recommended for an appropriation of
$877,826 utilizing the revenue from the fire tax district and additional town funds.

2. Police Department: The Town is committed to providing our citizens and visitors with a professional police
force to ensure the safety and security of our community. Mars Hill is fortunate to have a very low crime
rate, but this positive statistic is due in large part to the great community policing activities provided by our
police officers. This budget proposes to add an additional full-time officer position, bringing the full-time
force to seven sworn officers. This will provide needed coverage for expanded response area, increased
service calls, and officer safety, coming from continued community growth. As always, funding is included
for increased personnel costs for health insurance, retirement contributions, and supplemental retirement
expenses. Additional funds are included for the acquisition of a replacement patrol vehicle for other needed
equipment and training. The total police department budget is recommended for an appropriation of
$752,203.

3. Water and Sewer System: The Town continues planning for improvements to the water and sewer system
as identified in the prior year. The Town expects to begin construction this fiscal year on the two important
wastewater projects that have been delayed due to engineering availability. The $700,000 grant-funded
project to install 1,200 LF of new sewer line and 2,200 LF of new water line from the new sewer pump station
at I-26 Exit 11 southward along Calvin Edney Road is in the final permitting stages to go to construction mid
to late FY 2024. In a second project, the Town will replace an aging sewer pump station and rehabilitate an
associated second station serving the Woodhaven/South Main Street service area in that same timeframe.

4. Bailey Mountain Preserve and Park: In the Fall of 2021, the Town received a N.C. Parks and Recreation
Trust Fund grant award for $268,536. This grant, together with additional local funds and other grant funds,
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will be used to provide a number of recreational amenities at the Bailey Mountain Preserve and Park located
on Forest Street, which serves as the public gateway entrance to the iconic Bailey Mountain. This project
has also been delayed due to planning and design limitations by the consultant engineering firm. However,
the first phase of construction to provide restroom facilities, parking enhancements, accessible walking trails,
picnic shelters, a nature/discovery center, amphitheater, and other improvements is expected to proceed to
construction in August 2023. This budget includes funds to begin the project and move forward with
planning, permitting, and construction.

Employee Compensation: Town employees work hard to provide a safe, secure, healthy, and prosperous
community. To keep good employees in all sectors of Town employment, particularly in the current highly
competitive job market, compensation commensurate with the knowledge and skills in consideration of the
current labor market and economic circumstances is necessary. This budget recommends an across-the-board
cost-of-living pay increase of $2,500 per year for all permanent full-time employees and $1,500 per year for
permanent part-time employees. In addition to compensation, the N.C. Local Government Retirement
System has increased the employer (Town) contribution rate an additional 0.80% (to 12.90%) for all general
employees and 1.0% (to 14.04%) for law enforcement officers who are members of the system requiring a
significant additional contribution from the Town. The N.C. State Health Plan has not released rates for the
next enrollment period effective January 1, 2024, however, an anticipated increase of 2% in those rates has
been included in this budget.

BUDGET SUMMARY

The leadership of the Mayor and Board of Aldermen together with the diligent work of Town employees,

has resulted in a financially stable, effective, and efficient Town government. This has allowed the Town of Mars
Hill to undertake a number of capital projects for the long-term improvement of our community while at the same
time providing excellent day-to-day services our citizens deserve. The goal of this proposed budget is to provide the
financial resources to continue the excellent work that all departments, agencies, and community partners do to move
the Town of Mars Hill forward.

Respectfully submitted this 5" day of June 2023.

770«526{2 gﬂ%ﬁ"‘%ﬁ"

NATHAN R. BENNETT,
Town Manager
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South Carolina

GANNETT
AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION

Nathan R. Bennett

Attn Nathan Bennett
Town Of Mars Hill

Po Box 368

Mars Hill NC 28754-0368

STATE OF WISCONSIN, COUNTY OF BROWN

Before the undersighed, a Notary Public, duly
commissioned, qualified and authorized by law to
administer oaths, personally appeared said legal clerk, who,
being first duly sworn, deposes and says: that he/she is the
legal clerk of The Asheville Citizen-Times, engaged in
publication of a newspaper known as The News-Record &
Sentinel, published and issued in the Town of Marshall and
entered as periodical mail in the town of Mars Hall, in
Madison County, North Carolina; that he/she is authorized
to make this affidavit and sworn statement; that the notice
or other legal advertisement, a true copy of which is
attached here to, was published in said newspaper in the
issues dated:

05/22/2024, 05/29/2024

That said newspaper in which said notice, paper, document
or legal advertisement was published was, at the time of
each and every publication, a newspaper meeting all the
requirements and qualifications of Section 1-597 of the
General Statutes of North Carolina.

Sworn d sybscribed before on 05/29/2024

egal Clerk

(

Notary, State of WI, County of Bl‘o %J/

My commission expires

$94.28
10173875 # of Copies:
Customer No: 948771 1
PO #: FY 2024-25 Budget
THIS IS NOT AN INVOICE!

Please do not use this form for payment remittance.

Publication Cost:
Order No:

LocaliQ

Georgia/North Carolina

PUBLIC HEARING
NOTICE

Pursuant to N.C.G.S. 159-
12(a)(b), notice is hereby
given that the Budget Officer
has submitted the proposed
budget for Fiscal Year 2024-
25 to the Town of Mars Hill
Mayor & Board of Aldermen.
A copy of the proposed
budget has been filed in the
Office of the Clerk and is
available for public inspec-
tion during normal business
hours in the administration
offices at the Mars Hill Town
Hall locoted ot 280 North
Main Street, Mars Hill, NC.
The Mayor ond Boord of
Aldermen will hold o Public
Hearing on the proposed
budget Monday, June 3, 2024,
ot 6:00 p.m., in tThe Mars Hill
Town Hall.

All infterested persons are
encouraged to atftend.

Nothan R. Bennett,
Town Manoger
Town of Mars Hill
May 22, 29, 2024
10173875

VICKY FELTY
- Notary Public
State of Wisconsin

Page 1 of 1

PO Box 631697 Cincinnati, OH 45263-1697
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